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Chestatee-Chattahoochee RC&D

Executive Board Meeting

February 23, 2009
Minutes

Members present were Edsel Nix, Vice-President; Larry Nix, Treasurer; Dennis Brown, Secretary; and Lewis Canup, Member-at-Large.  Members absent: Jeanette Jamieson, President and Jim Dobson, Member-at-Large. Others present – Chris Groskreutz, Josh Crozier and Susan Creasy. 
Edsel called the meeting to order at 8:00 a.m.
Chris introduced Josh Crozier, the new RC&D Program Assistant.

Motion was made by Larry, 2nd by Lewis to approve the January 12, 2009 minutes as mailed.  Motion carried unanimously.
Motion was made by Larry, 2nd by Lewis to approve the January 14, 2009 teleconference minutes as presented.  Motion carried unanimously.
Motion was made by Lewis, 2nd by Larry to approve the financial reports as presented.  Motion carried unanimously.
Ongoing Program Updates

· Wheels-to-Work – There are currently twelve clients.  Payments received in January totaled $722 and to-date in February, $499.
· Revolving Loan –Rural Development conducted a review of the program on Tuesday, January 27.  Letters of support for the program are still pending but, otherwise, the review went well.  The Council was found to be in compliance with the terms of the grant.
General Updates/New Business 
· The Council currently pays approximately $100/month for daily offsite computer backup.  Discussion was held regarding the possibility of purchasing an external hard drive and performing in-house backups in an effort to reduce expenses.  It was decided to continue the offsite backup, but take action to reduce the amount of data backed up, thus lowering the monthly cost.  For example, pictures can be backed up to a CD.  
· The upcoming March 18 meeting was discussed.  
· Lewis will not be able to attend, but the other members of the Executive Board plan to be there.  
· Chris, Susan and Josh will be at Jaemor’s at 7:30 that morning to set up the tables.  They will also take the tables down after the meeting.  

· In addition to calling those Council members who have not yet RSVP’d, Susan will send out a written reminder at the beginning of March.  This reminder will include a copy of the latest annual report as well as a copy of the revised by-laws that were previously approved by the Executive Board in December.  While no action will be taken on the by-laws at the March meeting, this will give council members an opportunity to review the proposed changes prior to the next Council meeting.  

· Chris informed the Executive Board that Lindy Turner requested specific information about what type of training they would like provided.  Chris asked that the board respond to him with suggestions in the next couple of days.
· It was discussed that the March 18 meeting has been opened up to other Councils within the state as space allows.  

· The 2009 Council dues were mailed out in November.  Payments have been received from most of the counties and all of the soil and water conservation districts.  Those counties that have not yet paid or appointed their 2009 representatives are Forsyth, Franklin, Hart and Rabun.

· The 2008 financial audit is underway.  The auditor is aware that the Executive Board would like the audit presented to them as well as to the full Council.  The board members decided that they do not need the draft presented; just the final version once the draft has been reviewed and any revisions made.

· An update on the status of Liberty Hill Baptist Church was presented for review.  There is still some concern regarding the planned work and whether it is in keeping with the intent of the grant.  A motion was made by Dennis, 2nd by Larry that the funds need to be used as intended (for restoration of the historic cemetery) or the offer is rescinded.  The contractor has been in communication with the office and is currently waiting for a waiver of liability from the church should he inadvertently damage any unmarked graves.
· Because the weekly NRCS backup tape is stored in the Council’s safe deposit box, the Council’s IT support, Wanda Pledger needs to be added to the signature card.  If she is not added, the tape will have to be transported to Toccoa weekly to be stored with the field office back up.  Motion was made by Larry, 2nd by Dennis to add Wanda to the signature card.  Only Susan and Jeanette have keys to the safe deposit box.
· An Agritourism Conference is being held in Asheville April 27 – 29, 2009.  The expenses for hotel and mileage are being reimbursed by UGA.  The Council will have to pay the $45 conference registration.  A motion was made by Lewis, 2nd by Larry for Susan and Leslie George to attend.  Motion carried unanimously. 
· The Better Back Roads program was discussed.  There is approximately $6,150 available for the Council to reimburse a county for participation in this program.  The funds need to be obligated before the April 9 Georgia RC&D meeting.  Edsel is going to have the White County Road Superintendent call Chris for follow up.  Chris is going to provide Lewis with the information.  If both counties are interested, the Council will split the available funds between them.

· Information was provided regarding the upcoming Georgia RC&D meeting being hosted by Golden Triangle April 9-10.
· The tier structure of the Hall County SWCD dues invoice was reviewed.  A motion was made by Larry, 2nd by Dennis to participate at the top level and pay $100.  Motion carried unanimously.
Coordinator’s Report 

A written report was provided.

· Chris reported on the meetings he has attended since the last Executive Board.  These include a meeting with Danny Lewis, Executive Director of the Georgia Mountains RDC to discuss potential partnership opportunities, as well as several SWCD meetings.
· CIG – Hillside Orchard Farms – 

· Since considerable effort went into the grant application that was submitted in November, only minimal changes need to be made for inclusion in this round of requests.
· The deadline is March 20.

· Mini-Grants – 

· Liberty Hill Baptist Church was discussed previously and a written update provided.

· Dae’s Chapel – There has been discussion concerning paying an engineer to evaluate the structure.  If this was included in the original application, the Board agreed they would pay up to $2,500 for the service.  

· The guidelines for future awards are currently being revised.  

· Rain Barrel Program – 

· Chris has been working to strengthen the partnerships involved in this program.  

· Some barrels have been donated to local schools as well as the City of Gainesville for educational purposes.

· A request was received from North Forsyth Middle School for donation of 100 of the five-gallon barrels.  Motion was made by Larry, 2nd by Dennis to donate the barrels.  Motion carried unanimously.
· Mud Creek 319(h)

· Partial payment has been made on the first completed contract.  Remainder will be paid upon reimbursement from EPD.

· Several meetings have been held with NRCS and FSA (Dell Branson) to collect information on current and potential participants.

· Chris has been working with Josh Crozier who was brought on board in a temporary, part-time capacity to complete this grant.  Josh’s background has proved invaluable in implementing this project.
· It was determined that the Council needs a contracting officer to sign the documents obligating the Council to pay the funds as long as the participant follows the guidelines.  A motion was made by Lewis, 2nd by Dennis for Susan Creasy to serve as the contracting officer.  Motion carried unanimously.
· General:

· Chris has met several times with NRCS leadership and RC&D coordinators to discuss partnership and collaborative grant opportunities.  There is a potential opportunity for RC&D involvement with carbon sequestration.  More research is necessary to determine the viability of this project.

· Chris is continuing to assess roles and duties of the office staff.
· April 13 – May 1, 2009 Chris will be attending NRCS boot camp in Oklahoma. 
· May 3 – 9, 2009 Chris will be in Nebraska for ONE Training.
Other:
Setting the schedule for 2009 Council meetings was tabled.
The following upcoming dates were presented:

March 18, 2009

Full Council meeting – 8:30 a.m. Jaemor Farm

April 9-10, 2009
Georgia RC&D meeting – Fort Gaines
The next Executive Board meeting is tentatively scheduled immediately following the March 18 Council meeting.
Meeting Adjourned.
Susan Creasy, Recorder
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